
 
 

Chapter Board Draft Meeting Minutes 
Zoom Conference Call 

May 1, 2020 
 

Call to Order:   10:05 a.m. Mike Bisset  

Board Member Attendance 
  Present Absent 

Mike Bisset President X* 
 

Tony Roos President-elect X*  
Ashley Cantlon Secretary X*  
John Lewis Treasurer X*  
Dan Boss National Delegate X* 

 

Gordon Munro  Immediate Past President X*  
Tim Blackwood Director X*  
Chase Welborn  Director X*  
Kaaren Hofmann Director X* 

 

Russ Norton Director X*  
Doug Singer Director X*  
Shannon Williams Director X*  
Terry Song Foundation Liaison X*  

         

       * Present via Conference Call  

              

Action Items are shown in bold italicized font 
 
Guests – None 
 
 
Chapter Board Business/Updates 
 

• President’s Report – Bisset presented the following: 
o Bisset has been forwarding information from National to group 
o Regional conference call occurring next week to check in with regions 

about how they’re handling education, networking, etc. 
o Kathy is continuing to update website – notices about trainings are being 

posted. 
o National has asked that we not sign any contracts until May 15th – looking 

to add language into contracts to protect from other instances like this 
o Developing Leader has been rescheduled for next year (not cancelled) 
o Final Columbia Bank accounts closed this week 
o Refunds from cancelled events have all been processed. 
o Working with Bob to find out if/how Fall conference can move forward. 



 
• Secretary’s Report – Cantlon distributed draft minutes from the March Board 

Meeting. Munro moved to approve March 6, 2020 minutes as amended. Second 
by Blackwood.  Motion carried.  
 

• National Delegate’s Report – Boss reported the following: 
o National has cancelled PWX for 2020 – contracts have been written well 

for cancellations in general. National will likely want to review all contracts 
moving forward. 

o Bisset: no one from National will be travelling to chapter events.  
o Singer on national water resources committee call last Wednesday – Scott 

Grayson attended. National trying their best to manage budgets, was good 
to hear from National’s perspective. Sounded positive. 

 
• Scholastic Foundation Update - Song provided an update: 

o Foundation met virtually in early April 
o Plan to award all scholarships planned even though students aren’t in 

classes. Possible exception of Umpqua CC.  
o Board wasn’t able to fill treasurer position – Rick Olsen will come back to 

be interim treasurer for the rest of this year until they are able to fill the 
position.  

o Likely take a hit on investments of current funds. Expected to come back. 
Contributions are still welcome.  

o Progressing on organizational initiatives that were set last year.  
o Blackwood: any ideas about doing Gizmo online? Laurie Allen still has it. 

Roos and Krey are discussing socially distant golf tournament to benefit 
scholastic foundation. 

o Singer: can we still advertise Gizmo online – bank Gizmo points for next 
time we get together? 

o Lewis: opted to set up fundraiser beneficiary for Oregon APWA 
Foundation through Facebook for his birthday. Would like to find out how 
this looks from Foundation perspective – are they aware? Are funds 
coming in? Need to check legitimacy – Song to look into this. Lewis to 
provide Song with screenshot of the Facebook ad. 

o Williams: WTS does online fundraising for scholarship committee – they 
can do this online and via text message. Will offer to help set this up. 

 
Chapter Financial Issues 
 

• Treasurer’s Report -    Lewis reported the following: 
 

o Roos has been amazing in supporting transition. 
o Produced a March report – Lewis and Roos carried separate books for 

March and are working on rectifying them. Would prefer not to send/vote 
on it for approval until there is more certainty.  



o Closed last Columbia account yesterday – down to 3 Umpqua accounts at 
this time.  

o Balances match between bank and Quickbooks.  
o Transactions are being reviewed and compared between Quickbooks and 

Quicken with respect to event account. 
o Lewis reviewed Umpqua Bank online via screenshare. 
o Business Checking = $1,960.48 Event checking = $21K, Savings = 

$65,758.75 
o Challenge with Quickbooks – reporting differences that are making it a 

little more difficult transition from what we’ve been using to report account 
information to the Board over the years.  

o Working on April report – should see something from Maggie soon.  
o Proposed not to vote on March report until records can be rectified.  
o Will email final version of report and we can vote at next meeting.  
o Only carrying Quicken through April so will switch to only track 

Quickbooks after April. 
o Roos: Described situation resulting from event cancellations. Before Covid 

19 we hadn’t started seeing roll in from registrations – we had a total of 
$161K in accounts (end of December), now we are at $90K which is a 
$70K difference at this point.  

o Lost about $60K through event cancellations – will be able to evaluate this 
further after numbers are studied more. 

o Virtually no cost for venues, food, etc. Mainly funds lost due to Cameo 
time managing events. Need more fundraisers! 

o Boss: with $60K loss, has this all been taken out of our accounts at this 
point?  
 Lewis: books will be stable in May – we’ve carried forward 

everything and been able to clear checks, etc., so this number is 
currently pretty accurate. 

 Bisset: There about $4K of additional costs that we’ll talk about 
later – stipend for Jeannie and extra hours for Cameo 

 
No vote for approval occurred. Will take place at April’s meeting. 
 

• Spring Event Cancellations - Bisset reported the following: 
o Summarized losses due to event cancellations for Spring 2020 – sent 

handout to board prior to meeting. 
o Cameo additional hours costs beyond cancellation fees 
o Boss: looks like Cameo costs are majority of expenses – since these 

didn’t happen is there a balance of fees between them spending time 
beforehand and time not attending conferences. 

o Bisset: Spring School was cancelled very near to the event date – Cameo 
has billed this since most of the work was already done. Numbers match 
what is in contract. Base fee was adjusted to 2% increase instead of 3%. 



Costs for other items already purchased or spent time on. Original 
summary included some additional costs based on cancellations, which 
were pulled out for this discussion. Developing Leader was also cancelled 
near event date – stipend for Jeannie wasn’t charged.  
 Discussion ensued regarding Jeannie Nyquist’s stipend for 

Developing Leader: 
• Boss: this is part of Jeannie’s business (not volunteer) – she 

gives us a discount. Recommendation to talk to Jeannie to 
find out her thoughts on this. She was spending time 
developing class at the time of cancellation, but it hadn’t 
happened yet. We want this class to continue in future.  

• Singer: She doesn’t charge us much for the class, this is a 
great class – we cancelled a week in advance so she had 
put time into prepping. Can Bisset talk to her about this 
negotiation? Could we offer to pay half? And next time we 
could plan to pay the difference when we have income 
coming in again?  

• Lewis: Does Jeannie get paid through other arrangements or 
is she out $1K because of this?  

o Bisset: Costs from Cameo didn’t include this stipend 
in summary. 

o Seems like best to have a conversation with Jeannie 
– would like us to pay full $1K due to planning efforts 
and continued support. 

• Boss: class is looking to be held in December at this point. 
Class may be worth more than what she’s asking for.  

• Bisset offered to have conversation with Jeannie. 
• Blackwood: Are we being consistent with others who might 

be in this situation?  
o Bisset: Jeannie is only one who has a stipend 

associated with work – others get payment and 
room/board paid for. No inconsistencies. 

• Singer: her stipend is already in budget, do we even need a 
motion? 

• Bisset will reach out to Jeannie 
o Spring conference was further away (not as close to event as other 

cancellations). Costs for cancellations were minimal, and only associated 
with processing registrations/cancellations. 

o Preventative Maintenance would have been held last month as well – 
some registrations had come in, but most losses here were also due to 
Cameo planning losses.  

o Bisset asked about other fees submitted from Cameo in addition to 
cancellation fees that we’ve already paid. They were willing to not ask for 
payment for these extra costs, but Bisset wants us to review and 



determine how to proceed with whether we want to pay for these costs or 
not. This was unanticipated and worth the discussion with the board. 
Lewis will be having discussions about contracts for 2021/2022 – will be 
having discussions about how these types of things will be handled in 
future. 
 National will likely not be available to help supplement losses. 
 We have Force Majure clauses in contracts – when Governor 

declared state of emergency the clauses applied. Cancellation fees 
were relatively low compared to what they could have been. 

 Cameo acted quickly to help with dealing with the situation.  
 Lewis: seems fair to pay for what she’s asking.  
 Munro: this is an unprecedented instance – putting in extra hours, 

think it’s fair to pay her. 
 Blackwood: would like to have a little more detail for hours spent. 

Did they save any time by not spending time at conference? 
 Bisset: shared copy of contract – Cameo gets paid for hours at 

event. We pay food, lodging, etc. and that is accounted for. Shared 
agreement that we have with them via screen share. Costs that 
Maggie is asking for probably aren’t actual costs incurred (actual 
costs are probably more).  

 
Singer moved to pay Cameo the money obligated by contract as well as fees 
summarized for additional hours incurred submitted from Maggie to Mike in email. 
Welborn seconded. Bisset will have Maggie send invoice to Lewis for tracking in 
books. Motion passed. 
 

• Board Retreat at Silver Falls – Bisset presented the following: 
o Event agency who manages bookings for Silver Falls extended contract 

deadline to today.  
o Hofmann: proposed not to book this at this time, we could come up with 

alternate option.  
o Blackwood: agrees this would be good to hold off.  
o Singer: we could re-evaluate this later and find out what availability is 

sometime this summer. 
o Munro: doesn’t think we should spend the money right now. 
o Lewis: agrees with these thoughts 
o Roos: agrees as well to not hold retreat as planned. 
o Singer: agrees to not sign contract today – retreat is important and 

effective for team building, etc. Now is likely not time to sign a contract. 
Let’s look at options at a later date. 

o Boss: virus will likely come back in the Fall and we’ll need to re-evaluate 
things later. 

o Bisset will not sign contract to reserve conference center for retreat. 
 



• Math Counts sponsorship request  
o Bisset: do we need to hold off on this? Budget is $2,500 
o Roos: has reached out the last year or so to find out how else they can 

use their support – would propose to donate something less.  
o Welborn: thinks scholarships should be kept moving – is in support of 

giving less this year if it makes sense. 
o Boss: we’re taking a big hit this year – maybe we hold off on financial 

support that is outside of paying for peoples’ time, etc.  
o Munro: in agreement with Boss. 
o Blackwood: difficult to know how things will look moving forward – we 

could be selective about our support. Maybe we wait until next month to 
make decisions like this? 

o Singer: when is Math Counts event? Don’t know… 
o People who used to advocate for this on board aren’t here who would 

know more about this. 
o Song: they used to apply through community grants program – 5 years 

ago we did have volunteers from APWA to participate and proctor during 
event. If they didn’t apply last year that’s likely why we didn’t pay them last 
year. 

o Singer: suggest having Math Counts apply through our community grants 
process – tell them to fill out grant application which we’ll review. Bisset 
will respond back with this direction. 
 

• Online training – Singer presented the following: 
o Spoke with Jenifer Willer about conducting online trainings – do we as a 

chapter want to get some of these going? Could we do this using Zoom to 
host presentations that were going to take place during conference and 
also hold luncheons online? We could try this to see if it would work.  

o Hofmann: it seems to make sense if it could be done easily. 
o Singer: Jenifer Willer wants support and confirmation from the board to 

help set these up. 
o Williams: it might cost something – Zoom allows free software but only a 

certain amount of people for a certain amount of time. Prep on back end to 
make sure presenting software works, etc. Need to make sure that  

o Roos: this can be very successful through Teams – Fred Wismer does 
want to use this technology to continue luncheons.  

o Board supports giving this a try. 
o Hofmann will convey support from board back to Willer. 

 
• Boss: are we in a position where we might want to revisit other donations when 

looking at upcoming budget costs. Proposes that we put a hold on donations for 
upcoming year.  

o Blackwood and Singer willing to help look at this with Roos and Lewis so 
that we can make an informed decision.  



• Welborn: we should continue to have discussions over next few months 
regarding upcoming trainings – we lost a lot of money in 1 month, we want to 
make sure this doesn’t happen again.  

o Bisset: plans are already being made and contracts in the works, we do 
need to discuss this over the next couple of months.  

 
Adjourn:  12:11 p.m. 
 
 

2020 Chapter Board Meeting Schedule 
Jan 10th 

Salem (Willow Lake 
Wastewater 

Treatment Plant) 
Water Resources &  

Feb 7th 
City of Oregon 

City 
Awards 

Mar 6th 
City of Eugene 

Education & 
Communications 

Apr 7th 
Seaside, OR 

Spring Conference 

May 1st  
Zoom Conference Call 

(shorter meeting) 

Jun 5th 

3J 
Technology & Utility-Public 

ROW 

Jul 10th 
Murraysmith 

Joint- Foundation & 
Scholarship  

Aug 7th  
Wilsonville Public 

Works/Police 
Bldg. 

Leadership & 
Standard Specs 

Sep  
PWX 

 

Oct 20th  
City of Pendleton 
Fall Conference 

Nov 6th  
Newberg 

Emergency Management & 
Sustainability  

Dec 8th /9th 
Silver Falls 

Board Retreat 
 
 

 
 

 
2020 Oregon Chapter Milestones: 

∼ Jan 2020:  Send strategic plan, board mtg calendar and report request to committee chairs – (Bisset)
 
<DONE>  

∼ Jan 2020:  February 2020 Council of Chapters Meeting registration due - (Boss) <DONE> 
∼ Jan 15, 2020:  1099 forms due – (Lewis) <DONE> 
∼ Jan 31, 2020:  2019 Year-end Chapter Delegate Report due – (Boss) <DONE> 
∼ Jan 2020:  Review group memberships for vacancies & contact them to fill (Membership Committee) – 

Distribute list for February Board Meeting (membership awards due March 1) <DONE> 
∼ Mar 1, 2020:  Top Ten Leader nomination due –  (Munro) <DONE> 
∼ Mar 1, 2020:  National Award nominations due - (Krey Younger) <DONE> 
∼ Feb 2020:  APWA Chapter President attends APAO Banquet and part of awards presentation –  

(Singer)
 
<DONE>  

∼ Apr 1, 2020:  Public Works Week Proclamation to Governor’s office (min. 30-day notice) - (Bisset)  
http://www.oregon.gov/gov/Pages/Proclamation-Request-Guidelines.aspx <DONE> 

∼ May 1, 2020:  Appoint Chapter Audit Committee – (Bisset) <DONE> 
∼ Jun 1, 2020:  Invite National Dignitary to Fall Conference –  (Bisset)  
∼ Jun 1, 2020:  PACE Award nomination due – (Munro)  
∼ Jun 5, 2020:  Adopt FY20/21 Budget at Board Meeting (Lewis)  
∼ Jul 2020:  Coordinate with the Foundation and send out letter to scholarship winners (Bisset)  
∼ Jul 2020:  Sign up scholarship winners as members (Lewis)  
∼ July 2020:  Chapter Audit – (Committee: TBD)  
∼ July 2020:  Cameo Contract Renewal (Lewis)  
∼ Jul 31, 2020:  Mid-year Chapter Delegate Report due – (Boss)  
∼ Aug 1, 2020:  Annual Chapter Audited Financial Report Due to National -  (Lewis)  
∼ Aug 7, 2020:  Present Officer Nominations to Executive Board – (Munro/Nominating Committee)  

http://www.oregon.gov/gov/Pages/Proclamation-Request-Guidelines.aspx


∼ Aug 31, 2020:  Chapter Award nominations due – (Krey Younger)  
∼ Oct 1, 2020:  Officer Nominations to Voting Chapter Members – (Munro)  
∼ Nov 2020: Resolutions to Update Chapter Bank Account Signature for New Officers - (Lewis) 
∼ Dec 1, 2020:  Invite National Dignitary to Spring Conference – (Roos) 
∼ Dec 8-9, 2020 Board Retreat:  2021 Top Ten Nominee selection – (Board members) 
∼ Dec 2020:  Attend one NWPWI School – (Bisset) 
∼ Dec 14, 2020:  2021 Chapter Branch/Officers due – (Cantlon) 

 

2020-2021 Event Dates: 

∼ Feb 18, 2020: 56th Annual Engineers Week (ASCE) - PDX 
∼ Feb 20-21, 2020: Council of Chapters Winter Meeting, Kansas City, MO 
∼ Mar 17-20, 2020: Street Maintenance & Collection Systems Spring School, Riverhouse, Bend - 

cancelled 
∼ Mar 17-20, 2020: The Developing Leader, Sunriver Resort, Bend - cancelled 
∼ April 7-10, 2020: OR Chapter Spring Conference, Seaside - cancelled 
∼ April 13-15, 2020: Green Transportation Summit & Expo, Tacoma 
∼ April 14-17, 2020: WA Chapter Spring Conference, Vancouver, WA 
∼ April 21-22, 2020: Roadway Preventative Maintenance, Eagle Crest Resort, Redmond - cancelled 
∼ May 17-23, 2020: National Public Works Week 
∼ Aug 30 – Sept 2, 2020: PWX – NOLA - cancelled 
∼ Oct 6-9, 2020: WA Chapter Fall Conference, Spokane, WA 
∼ Oct 13-15, 2020: Street Maintenance & Collection Systems Fall School, Best Western Plus, Hood 

River 
∼ Oct 15-17, 2020: LOC Conference, Salem 
∼ Oct 20-23, 2020: OR Chapter Fall Conference, Pendleton 
∼ Nov 17-20, 2020: Public Works Leadership, Surfsand Resort, Cannon Beach 
∼ Dec 8-11, 2020: Public Works Essentials, Holiday Inn, Wilsonville 
∼ Feb 2021: Chapter Leaders Training / Council of Chapters Winter Meeting, Kansas City, MO 
∼ April 6-9, 2021: OR Chapter Spring Conference – Red Lion PDX 
∼ Aug 29 – Sept 1, 2021: PWX – St. Louis, MO 
∼ October 2021: OR Chapter Fall Conference – Canyonville 

 
National APWA Committee Members: Mike Bisset – PW Projects of the Year; Peggy Keppler & Delora 
Kerber – Professional Development; Matt Rodrigues – Center for Sustainability (Chair); Pam Berrian – 
DCS Research Council; and Tony Roos - Awards  


